

A Meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday February 13, 2020, 6:30pm in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, Town Hall, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts

Present were:

Dennis Guilfoyle - Chair
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan - Vice Chair
James A. MacDonald 
Sarah E. MacDonald
Dimitria Sullivan
	
Dr. Teehan called the Meeting to order at 6:35pm.


Pledge of Allegiance

Led by Mr. Guilfoyle.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that he is running for County Commissioner.

Dedham Citizens – Open Discussion

Russ Poole – Town Meeting Member – P2

Mr. Poole stated that the “illegal” truck traffic on Needham Street is as bad as or worse than when he raised the issue with the Board a few months ago. 

Mr. Poole stated that the entrance and exit from Nobles & Greenough at Pine Street is very dangerous. Mr. Poole informed all that he was in an accident at that location and asked if there could be a light or a sign installed to help slow traffic.


Public Hearing – Request for Transfer of a Wine & Malt Package Store License from Vincenzo’s Italian Deli, Inc. d/b/a Vincenzo’s, 29 Bryant St. to Mike & B.V. Group, Inc. d/b/a Pam’s Market, 366 Bridge Street, and approval of Jayshri V. Patel as Manager 

Atty. Kevin Hampe was present to represent Mike & B.V. Group, Inc. d/b/a Pam’s Market. 366 Bridge Street. Atty. Hampe informed all that Mike & B.V. Group are looking to transfer the license as well as the location of the license and appoint Jaysri V. Patel as manager.  Atty. Hampe introduced Ms. Patel and her son Jaman Patel.  Mr. Vishnu Patel was attending to a family issue back in India.   
Atty. Hampe informed all that Vishnu Patel is the owner of Mike & B.V. Group, Inc., it is a sub-chapter S Corporation solely owned by Mr. Patel. Atty. Hampe added that they have operated Pam’s Market since 1999. Atty. Hampe informed all that the Patel’s bought the land 5 years ago. Atty. Hampe stated that the Patels have lived in Dedham, on Rogers Ave. for 14 years. Atty. Hampe pointed out that the Patels have supported many organizations over the years. Atty. Hampe informed the Board that Pam’s Market has received numerous requests from customers asking if they were ever going to sell alcohol.  Atty. Hampe pointed out that 4 years ago, a license became available and the Patels petitioned the Board but unfortunately were not granted the license. Atty. Hampe continued, saying that 4 years later they are lucky enough to have the opportunity to have entered into an agreement with Vincenzo’s for the transfer of the license to the Patel’s, subject to the BOS approval.	Comment by William Eddy: 

Mr. Hampe stated that the Patels had a petition in their store and gathered over 275 signatures in less than a month.  Atty. Hampe stated that his clients feel that adding a beer & wine license would give them an increase in revenue of 10-20%.  Mr. Hampe added that his clients feel that this is a need in the neighborhood. Mr. Hampe informed all that if approved, Mr. Patel intends to install a new cooler in the store. Mr. Hampe stated that they recognize a violation from about 8 year ago of selling cigarettes to a minor. Mr. Hampe stated that the Patels have not had any violations since then. Atty. Hampe added that the Board of Health raised some concerns, which were quickly taken care of. 

Atty. Hampe stated that Ms. Patel will be onsite the majority of the time and will be TIPS certified as will her husband and her 2 sons. Mr. Hampe informed the Board that they intend to card every patron purchasing beer and wine.  Mr. Hampe added that the Patels plan to purchase the top of the line scanner to check all IDs.  Atty. Hampe stated that Ms. Patel has read the Town’s rules and regulations. 

Dr. Teehan asked Ms. Baker for a little back ground on the license.

Ms. Baker stated that this license was part of the Town’s quota and was originally held by District Convenience and after multiple hearings with the proprietor of the license, the Board revoked it and took it back. Ms. Baker stated at that time there were 3 interested parties; Pam’s Market, Vincenzo’s and Ocean State Job Lot and the Board ultimately awarded the license to Vincenzo’s.

Ms. Sullivan stated that she reviewed Health Department records, inspection logs and interactions with the Building Commissioner. Ms. Sullivan added that Health Inspections dating back to 2010 and as recently as April 2019, show multiple violations. Ms. Sullivan informed all that the violations were not egregious but they were concerning. Ms. Sullivan listed the violations at Pam’s, some of which are repetitive. 

Atty. Hampe explained that these are not actually violations but areas of concern relating to prepared foods, which they no longer provide. 

Ms. Sullivan stated that she is puzzled at the repetitive areas of concern regarding violations. Ms. Sullivan continued asking questions regarding the areas of violations.

Ms. MacDonald stated that the issues around cigarettes, the JUUL liquid and the gaming device are very much regulated and the Patels should have been on top off the laws.  

Mr. Patel stated that they did not know the gaming machine was not proper for the store, they had it removed right away. 

Mr. MacDonald asked if it was fair to say that the current owner of the establishment has zero experience regarding the sale of beer and wine. 

Mr. Patel answered yes.

Mr. MacDonald stated that according to the plan submitted, you have a beer and wine cooler, 180 square feet, plus 2 other coolers. Mr. MacDonald asked Ms. Patel if this was the only area that they will display beer and wine.

Ms. Patel answered yes, for now.

Mr. MacDonald asked her what she meant by saying for now.

Ms. Patel answered that she had someone draw up a new layout of the store but they do not have a copy yet.

Mr. MacDonald asked Ms. Patel if they would sell any beer or wine that is not refrigerated.

Mr. Patel answered yes.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Patel, where, on the layout of the store, will the non-refrigerated wine and beer be displayed. 

Mr. Patel pointed to a small area on the floorplan.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Patel how many square feet it was. Mr. Patel answered that he doesn’t know.

Mr. MacDonald informed all that one of the rules of having a Section 15 license, is that you will have to take bottle and can returns.

Mr. Patel informed the Board that they have space in the back of the store that is not being used.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Patel if they planned on selling cordials.

Mr. Patel answered no.

Mr. MacDonald stated that the area is pretty congested area and asked Mr. Patel if they have any plans to change the flow in to the property.

Mr. Patel answered no.

Mr. MacDonald stated that Counsel made the point that this request was needed but we also have to determine whether it is in the public’s interest as well. Mr. MacDonald added that the Board must determine whether the current management is suitable for a Section 15 license. 

Public Hearing Comments

Louise Petrolini – Full statement attached

Dan Murphy - 50 Riverdale Road – Feels there is a need for a beer and wine store in the area but this isn’t the right place.

Burt Ross – precinct 2 – Mr. Ross asked, If Pam’s was to get the license, what would the operating hours be.

Mr. Hampe answered that alcohol sales would be probably 10am – 8 or 9pm.

Ms. Baker informed the Board that she has a few statements from residents.  

Louise Petrolini – Full statement attached



Jen Harris – Pine Street

I wanted to send you a quick email regarding the transfer of the liquor license to Pam’s Market. I would love to see the license come into Riverdale with no doubt, I just feel that Pam's is not the best location. My biggest reason is the safety of people coming in and out of the parking lot, or coming in and out of Bingham Ave. Traffic is already a mess trying to get out of Brother's Roast Beef any time of day. Giving Pam's the license could potentially add more congestion to an already congested area. Another concern is that there will be an uptick in foot traffic from the neighbors in the area adding to the already dangerous situation. I also feel that Pam's is consistently price gouging their customers and will continue to do so if granted a liquor license. The last thing I have come across is that when the kids have gone in there they are treated very rudely by the staff behind the counter. 
______________________________________________________________________

Diane Barry Preston – Ames Street
	 
I am writing to oppose the proposed transfer of a beer and wine license to Pam’s Market in Riverdale section of Town, in a home close by where I have lived for 32 years. The intersection of Bridge, Ames and Pine Streets is one of the worst intersections in Dedham from the perspective of vehicular and pedestrian traffic and safety. Within a very small and very busy intersection, a gas station, a convenience store, pizza shop and a gas/convenience store pour traffic into an already congested area. From a pedestrian perspective, this busy intersection is one of the few in Dedham that have no cross lights and a only single crosswalk in one of four directions.  The intersection is so deficient, that the MA DOT has authorized a redesign/rebuild of the intersection. We do not now know the extent to which that redesign will mitigate the problem. I would urge that the Board take the prudent course and not approve anything that would increase the magnitude of the existing problem, at least until the upcoming redesign/ construction has been completed and an assessment has been made about the effectiveness of the remedy. Thanks for your consideration.

Chris Ross – Precinct 2 Town Meeting Rep., 14 Short Street

I am a member of the Riverdale Community and a precinct 2 Town Meeting Rep. I am writing to you to express my opposition to the proposed transfer of the Wine & Malt License from Vincenzo’s to Pam’s Market. 

I would first like to say that I have lived in Riverdale for over 31 years and have always been an advocate and firm supporter of local and small business owners. For many years, my family had frequented Pam’s regularly as they were the only small business option nearby. However, over the years, I have seen firsthand that they do not seem to care about earning the respect of the neighborhood they do business in. T store is dirty, products are often expired and the refrigerator are many times lukewarm at best. When I brought to their attention an expired item, they had a “too bad” attitude. Another example of this poor attitude is when they were asked if they would consider moving the glass bongs off the front counter away from the view of many children that come in there. Unfortunately, the suggestion was also met with a “too bad” attitude. As a Town Meeting Member, I have had conversations with neighbors regarding the proposed license. My neighbors not only stated their concern regarding how Pam’s runs their business but aloo concerns regarding traffic. That corner is congested and is dangerous. The traffic congestion and the fact that their parking lot is small will only add additional problems to an already busy intersection.

I am not opposed to a wine & Beer license in Riverdale and would certainly be more supportive of a business that is run professionally   and has earned the respect of the neighborhood.  I would support a location that is clean with management and employs who are responsible and respect our community.

Thank you for your consideration.

Mr. MacDonald moved to close the Public Hearing; Seconded by Ms. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.
 

Mr. MacDonald moved to take the request under advisement; Seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


Discussion & Vote Re: Proponent & Opponent Representation for Ballot Question for April 2020 Town Election


Ms. Baker stated that several years ago the Town adopted a statute with respect to
providing information to the voters. When a ballot question, binding or non-binding, is 
proposed on an election, The Town is charged with finding a proponent and an 
opponent to offer arguments either for or against, whatever the question relates too.

Ms. Baker informed all that there are 2 groups present this evening, a proponent – the Dedham Heritage Rail Trail Group - and the opponent – The Committee to Vote no and Stop Funding of the Rail Corridor. Ms. Baker stated that it is incumbent upon the Board to determine both of these groups feasible to move forward. Ms. Baker added that she will send a letter out to each group stating the timeline and requirements within the statute of what information is needed from this letter within a certain timeframe.  Ms. Baker stated that she will then work with the Town Clerk, to put together the question, the summary of the question and what a yes vote means and what a no vote means and then both statements. Ms. Baker stated that the Board is required to deliver to every home in Dedham with at least 1 registered voter living at the address 10 days before the April 11, 2020 Town Election.

Mr. MacDonald stated that Town Counsel, Lauren Goldberg was present, and asked if she could add anything to the discussion.

Ms. Goldberg informed all that Dedham has its own special act and it applies only to Dedham. Ms. Goldberg stated that it is a very quick, timeline from when the Board designates the proponent and the opponent for the turnaround on the arguments. Ms. Goldberg added that this has worked well in the past for the Town of Dedham and when the information is sent out, it is clear that the arguments are being sponsored by the proponent and the opponent and not the Town. Ms. Goldberg continued, saying that the Town’s summary and yes, no statements are neutral and fair statements of the intent of the question and what it would mean to adopt or not adopt.

Ms. MacDonald asked Ms. Goldberg, if the statements meet the length guidelines that the Board has set, the Town does not touch the language in the statements.

Ms. Goldberg answered, saying that the Town has no inherent ability to change the statements, except when there has been a material misstatement we have requested that the language be corrected. 

Dr. Teehan reminded all that this is a non-binding referendum, so the result, whether it is a yes or a no, still requires Town Meeting’s approval. Dr. Teehan stated that this is informational only and the value of that information is will be a decision ultimately made by Town Meeting. Dr. Teehan added that just because it passes doesn’t mean that the Rail Trail is going to happen or not happen.

Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board designate the proponent of the non-binding question to be Friends of the Dedham Heritage Rail Trail, and that we select as the opponent, the Committee to Vote no and stop funding of the Rail Corridor for the non-binding question; seconded by Ms. MacDonald.  On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald asked Ms. Baker what the timeframe is for when the statements are required.

Ms. Baker answered the proponent and the opponent have 14 days from the date when notice is given, to return the statements to the Board. Ms. Baker stated that the Board will then put the entire mailing together and have it in the hands of the voters at least 10 days before the election.  

Mr. MacDonald asked if that was 10 days from today.

Ms. Baker answered that it was 14 days from the day that she issues notice to them.

Discussion/Update w/ Manor Neighborhood Association Re: Proposed Trenton 
Road Playground

Brandon Fitts, 63 Goshen Road, was present before the Board as were other members 
of the Manor Neighborhood Association.

Mr. Fitts stated that when they were last before the Board he announced that they were 
going to embark on a study and exploration of having a playground in the Manor. Prior 
to that they gathered quite a few signatures stating that  this is something that the 
Neighborhood wants and would be excited about.

Mr. Fitts stated that he believes the land they are looking at is owned by the Town. Mr. 
Fitts added that they have spoken with the Conservation Commission and they outlined 
the steps going forward but ultimately felt that there was no barrier to the project. Mr. 
Fitts informed the Board that Alyssa Brown, Conservation Agent, was in favor of the 
Project but wanted us to follow the Notice of intent to make sure we were thorough.  Mr. 
Fitts continued, saying that O’Brien & Sons created a mock-up to show to the Board. 
Mr. Fitts informed the Board that ultimately they are looking to receive $15,000 to 
complete the NOI process. Mr.Fitts stated that they are in talks with Amazon to help
privately fund the project.

Jim Maher – 22 Sherman Road – President of the Manor Neighborhood Association, 
was present before the Board.

Mr. Maher stated that the estimate to have everything done as part of the NOI is 
approximately $15,000. Mr. Maher assed that he reached out to Town Engineer, 
Jason Mammone to ask if there were additional funds in his budget to do an NOI. Mr.
Mammone continued, saying that he would speak with Leon regarding money for the playground.

Mr. Goodwin informed the Board that the Manor Neighborhood cannot do a study like 
this without permission from the Board to use Town  Property for this purpose.  Mr. 
Goodwin stated that he and Mr. Mammone can authorize the funds.

Ms. MacDonald moved that the Board authorize the use of this parcel for a playground
and supports moving the process forward through the various Boards and Committees;
Seconded by Ms. Sullivan.  On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Discussion w/ Historic District Commission Member Judy Neiswander Re: 
Support for Dedham becoming a Certified Local Government

John Sisson – Community Develop Director and Judy Neiswander – 21 Church Street,
member of the Dedham Historic District Commission and The Dedham Historical 
Society.

Ms. Neiswander stated that they were present to ask the Board for approval of their
application for Dedham to become a Certified Local Government. The application
requires the signature of the highest elected official.

Ms. Neiswander informed all that the Certified Local Government Program is a program 
of the National Park Service and every year the National Park Service gives hundreds 
of thousands of dollars to the Massachusetts Historical Commission to give in 50-50
matching grants to Massachusetts Cities and Towns to do the kind of work that is being 
done at the Mother Brook Corridor  Ms. Neiswander continued explaining how this grant
money gets used. 

Ms. Neiswander explained that there are 25 Towns that are Certified Local 
Governments and they have to receive 10% of this money. The requirements to be a 
Certifed Local Government are as follows:

1. Must have a Local Historic District (Dedham has 3)
2. Must have a Local Historic District Commission
3. Must have a General preservation Plan for the Town, which would be to do this survey work

Ms. Neiswander continued, saying if we were to apply to for 1 of these grants, the Town
Match would have to be obtained using the regular process of getting it into the Town 
Budget.

Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board endorse the application for Certification of a local
Government and direct the Chairman to sign; Seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Discussion/Update w/ Community Development Director John Sisson & Public
Works Director Joe Flanagan Re: Parking and Meters in Dedham Square

Josh Sisson - Community Development Director and Joe Flanagan – Public Works
Director Were present before the Board.

Mr. Sisson informed the Board that there are pictures of the meter installation in their packets. Mr. Sisson added that there are 3 areas of parking that he’d like to talk about:

1. MPS meters and what the installation might look like
2. Getting spaces to flip over so customers can find a parking space
3. Operational (crosses department boundaries – Finance, Police, DPW, and Engineering) 

Mr. Sisson stated that this project came to life because the Towns meters were failing. 
Mr. Sisson added that there were multiple community meetings regarding the kiosks.
Mr. Sisson Continued, saying that they received an MDI Mass DownTown Grant to do a 
Parking study with Stantec.  Mr. Sisson stated that their number one issue was 
Enforcement and after considering a number of vendors, MPS offered a newer 
Technology that would help us greatly regarding enforcement. Mr. Sisson added that 
the Police Chief and Deputy Chief were very favorable to that solution. Mr. Sisson 
continued, saying that they signed a contract with MPS last Spring. Mr. Sisson informed 
the Board that this project include about 152 parking spaces. Mr. Sisson stated that Mr. 
Flanagan’s Department would be overseeing the actual construction.

Mr. Flanagan informed all that Capone Construction would be handling the construction 
and they will hopefully be able to start late April or early May. Mr. Flanagan added that 
this will be a slow process as they can only do so many spaces per day. Mr. Flanagan 
explained in further detail, how the process will flow and the and the hours they will be 
working and what disruption can be expected. Mr. Flanagan stated that this project will 
take 12-15 weeks. 

Dr. Teehan Asked Mr. Sisson why not make all the parking in the square free. Dr. 
Teehan added that they could put a 2 hour limit on Square parking. Dr. Teehan asked
what benefit is it to the Town to put in these meters in and cause all this disruption.

Mr. Sission stated that the number one issue is and has been enforcement. Mr. Sisson
went on to explain the costs, options regarding paying for the meters and the other 
functions of the meters.

Ms. Sullivan asked if a contract has been signed, when was it signed and is there a right 
of rescission.

Mr. Sisson stated that the Board might want to take this under advisement. Mr. Sisson
informed the Board that they  signed a contract last June 14th. Mr. Sisson continued, 
saying the contract was reviewed by Town Counsel and we negotiated with the vendor 
on several sections of the contract

Mr.Sisson stated that he could provide an executed copy to the Board.

Mr. Sisson added that there are clauses where either the vendor or the Town can leave 
the contract.

Mr. Sisson stated if we do not charge for parking right now and we fund a part time 
Enforcement Officer, the money would come from General Fund. If a revenue was 
created off of this Town resource, that money could be used for enforcement. Mr. 
Sisson informed all that this would be a revenue sharing agreement. The company 
would be putting forth and investing their money. Mr. Sisson informed the Board that the
Town paid $11,000 per kiosk. Mr. Sisson continued, saying that in our agreement the 

vendor takes all the risk as it is all their equipment, maintenance and their
implementation and their Sub Contractors and they provide the software to us and we 
get half of the revenue that are generated off of the system. They are a for profit 
company and their analysis shows that they can make what they need to off of projects 
like this one and give half of the funds to us. Mr. Sisson stated that not wasting tax 
payer money was attractive to him.
 
Ms. MacDonald stated that she agrees that we need a solution and added that you can’t
let it be a free-for all. Ms. MacDonald informed all that there is a lot of data that has 
been presented over many years about meters being used as a tool to encourage 
people to park where you want them to park, short term in some areas, long term in 
others and employee parking in other areas.  

Mr. Sisson stated, anything we do in the square is going to affect the residential Streets; 
Maple Place, Franklin Square, Spruce and Willow. Mr. Sisson continued, saying that 
this issue is not going away and we are going to have to manage it.

Mr. MacDonald stated that parking is a problem everywhere. Mr. MacDonald added that 
if you go into Boston, there are meters everywhere. Mr. MacDonald continued, saying 
that parking is a pain but people have to park somewhere.
 
Mr. MacDonald stated that there are a lot of meters being proposed here and he is not 
sure that this is the answer, But he believes there has to be some kind of parking 
management down Town. Mr. MacDonald stated that we do not have enough 
handicapped spaces in Dedham so we should look into increasing the number of before 
handicapped spots. 

Mr. MacDonald stated that we have to look at all the options before we start cutting into 
the bricks

Discussions regarding the meters, insurance and timelines took place

Dr. Teehan suggested that the Town try free parking with a 2 hour limit for 6 months 
and then reevaluate.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that Mr. Sisson is planning on coming to a meeting next month with 
updated policies and this will give the Board time to reach out to Mr. Sisson with 
questions.

Ames Update

Alpha - only contractor CTA has had over there for the last week or two they
Alpha – finishing their base contract tomorrow
Working with CTA on a few more issues; changes orders

Action by BOS:  

Drainlayers
	Jack Malone, Needham
	Fed Corp, Dedham

Dr. Teehan moved approval; Seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.
______________________________________________________________________

1-day Liquor License

Rise Documentary Film
February 27, 2019
6-9pm

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; Seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Boston Beer Ventures
Blue Bunny
Saturday, February 22, 2020
4-6pm

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; Seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.
______________________________________________________________________


Dedham Community House 
Winter Escape
Banner Request – Placed asap, taken down March 7
Friday March 6, 2020

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; Seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Goodwin explained to the Board where the Town stands as far as Amazon, the Landlord and amazon’s plans to utilize the space

Mr. Goodwin informed the Board that the East Dedham Post Office is closed.
Old/New Business

Ms. MacDonald stated that the School Committee will vote at its March 4, 2020 meeting on what their letter of intent that goes to the Mass School Building Authority, vote how they are going to move forward.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board enter into Executive Session with The Library Board of Trustees, Pursuant to MGL c.30A Sec. 21(a) Exemption 3 (To discuss strategy with respect to Collective Bargaining or Litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigating position of the public body and the chair so declares); Seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.  


Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the Board will exit Executive Session only to adjourn the Open Meeting. 

The next Meeting is scheduled for Thursday March 5, 2020. This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the minutes of the Selectmen’s Meeting held on Feb 13, 2020 which minutes were approved on May 14, 2020.
																					
_________________________		Dennis J. Guilfoyle. – Chairman
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